The conclusions presented in the STUK report series are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the official position of STUK.

ISBN 951-712-323-X ISSN 0781-1705

Oy Edita Ab, Helsinki 1999

Available from:

STUK-Radiation and Nuclear Safety Authority P.O. Box 14, FIN-00881 Helsinki, Finland

Phone: +358 9 759 881 Fax: +358 9 7598 8500 KOSUNEN, Antti. Metrology and quality of radiation therapy dosimetry of electron, photon and epithermal neutron beams. STUK-A164, Helsinki 1999, xx pp. + Appendices xx pp.

ISBN 951-712-323-X **ISSN** 0781-1705

Keywords radiation therapy, dosimetry, metrology, quality assurance,

BNCT, ionization chambers, treatment planning systems.

ABSTRACT

In radiation therapy using electron and photon beams the dosimetry chain consists of several sequential phases starting by the realization of the dose quantity in the Primary Standard Dosimetry Laboratory and ending to the calculation of the dose to a patient. A similar procedure can be described for the dosimetry of epithermal neutron beams in boron neutron capture therapy (BNCT). To achieve the required accuracy of the dose delivered to a patient the quality of all steps in the dosimetry procedure has to be considered. This work is focused on two items in the dosimetry chains: the determination of the dose in the reference conditions and the evaluation of the accuracy of dose calculation methods. The issues investigated and discussed in detail are: a) the calibration methods of plane parallel ionization chambers used in electron beam dosimetry, b) the specification of the critical dosimetric parameter i.e. the ratio of stopping powers for water to air, $(S/r)_{air}^{water}$, in photon beams, c) the feasibility of the twin ionization chamber technique for dosimetry in epithermal neutron beams applied to BNCT and (d) the determination accuracy of the calculated dose distributions in phantoms in electron, photon, and epithermal neutron beams.

The results demonstrate that up to a 3% improvement in the consistency of dose determinations in electron beams is achieved by the calibration of plane parallel ionization chambers in high energy electron beams instead of calibrations in 60 Co gamma beams. In photon beam dosimetry $(S/r)^{water}_{air}$ can be determined with an accuracy of 0.2% using the percentage dose at the 10 cm depth, %dd(10), as a beam specifier. The use of %dd(10) requires the elimination of the electron contamination in the photon beam. By a twin ionization chamber technique the gamma dose can be determined with

uncertainty of 6% (1 standard deviation) and the total neutron dose with an uncertainty of 15 to 20% (1 standard deviation). To improve the accuracy of the twin ionization chamber technique in epithermal neutron beams, improvements in chamber materials, and development of neutron beam calibration facilities for chambers are required. The general accuracy achieved by treatment planning systems is approximately 4% for photons and 5 to 7% for electrons. Large (> 10%) deviations in calculated doses are possible even when relatively modern calculation approaches are used. For treatment planning systems used in BNCT, intercomparisons and similar validation procedures as for treatment planning systems for electron and photon beams should be performed.

CONTENTS

ABS	ГРАСТ	3
LIST	OF PUBLICATIONS	6
NOM	IENCLATURE	7
1	AIM OF THE STUDY	9
2	INTRODUCTION	10
3	QUALITY OF RADIOTHERAPY DOSIMETRY	14
	3.1 Dosimetric accuracy requirements	14
	3.2 Treatment and dosimetry procedures	15
	3.3 Quality assurance of dosimetry	17
4	MEASUREMENT OF DOSE IN THE REFERENCE CONDITIONS	18
	4.1 Calibration of ionization chambers	18
	4.2 Specification of beam quality	21
5	CALCULATION OF DOSE TO A PATIENT	24
	5.1 Treatment planning systems	24
	5.2 Verification of calculated doses	26
6	DISCUSSION	28
	6.1 Calibration of ionization chambers	28
	6.2 Specification of photon beam quality	30
	6.3 Verification of calculated doses	32
7	SUMMARY	36
ACK!	NOWLEDGEMETS	37
REFI	ERENCES	39
PUB	LICATIONS	

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following original publications, which are referred to in the text by their Roman numerals, Publ.I-V.

- I Kosunen A, Järvinen H. Application of Li₂B₄O₇ TL detectors for control of inhomogeneity calculations by radiotherapy treatment planning systems. Radiat. Prot. Dosim. 1990; 34: 257–260.
- II Kosunen A, Järvinen H, Vatnitskij S, Ermakov I, Chervjakov A, Kulmala J, Pitkänen M, Väyrynen T, Väänänen A. Intercomparison of radiotherapy treatment planning systems for external photon and electron beam dose calculations, Radiother. Oncol. 1993; 29: 327–335.
- III Kosunen A, Rogers DWO. Beam quality specification for photon beam dosimetry, Med. Phys. 1993; 20: 1181–1188.
- IV Kosunen A, Järvinen H, Sipilä P. Optimum calibration of NACP type plane parallel ionization chambers for absorbed dose determination in low energy electron beams, IAES-SM-330/41, 1994: 505–513.
- V Kosunen A, Kortesniemi M, Ylä-Mella H, Seppälä T, Lampinen J, Serén T, Auterinen I, Järvinen H, Savolainen S. Twin ionization chambers for dose determinations in phantom in an epithermal neutron beam, Radiat. Prot. Dosim. 1999; 81: 187–194.

NOMENCLATURE

AAPM

BNCT Boron Neutron Capture Therapy CoP Code of Practice CT Computed Tomography European Society for Therapeutic Radiology and Oncology **ESTRO International Atomic Energy Agency IAEA IEC International Electrotechnical Commission IPEMP** Institution of Physics and Engineering in Medicine and Biology ISO International Organization for Standardization Ratio of ionization at depth of 10 cm to that at depth of 20 cm J_{10}/J_{20} Linear Energy Transfer LET MC Monte Carlo MRI Magnetic Resonance Imaging Nordic Association of Clinical Physics **NACP** PP Plane Parallel **PSDL** Primary Standard Dosimetry Laboratory QA **Quality Assurance** QC **Quality Control SSDL** Secondary Standard Dosimetry Laboratory TE Tissue Equivalent TLD Thermoluminescent dosimetry TPR_{10}^{20} Tissue-phantom-ratio. Ratio of doses at depths of 20 cm and 10 **TPS Treatment Planning System** WHO World Health Organization 2D Two dimensional Three dimensional 3D Plastic substitute material for muscle tissue A150 Factor for an ionization chamber to convert the calibration factor Cin laboratory conditions to that in a user beam $C_{n,K}^{TE}$ Factor for a TE ionization chamber to convert the air kerma calibration factor in a 60Co gamma beam to that for neutron radiation $C_{\mathbf{g},K}^{TE}$ Factor for a TE ionization chamber to convert the air kerma calibration factor in a 60Co gamma beam to that for photon radiation Absorbed dose to a medium from neutron radiation D_n Absorbed dose to a medium from photon radiation $D_{\mathbf{g}}$

American Association of Physicists in Medicine

d(80%)	Depth of the 80% dose level		
\overline{E}_0	Mean energy at phantom surface		
\overline{E}_Z	Mean energy in phantom at depth z		
g	Fraction of energy of secondary charged particles that is lost to bremsstrahlung in air in a $^{60}\mathrm{Co}$ gamma beam		
$(K)_{2}^{1}$	Ratio of kermas for medium 1 to medium 2		
k_m	Factor to take into account the non-air equivalence of the		
k_{att}	chamber wall in air in a $^{60}\mbox{Co}$ gamma beam Factor to take into account the attenuation and scatter of		
N	photons in the wall of the chamber in a ⁶⁰ Co gamma beam Calibration factor for an ionization chamber		
N_D	Absorbed dose -calibration factor for an ionization chamber		
N_{K}	Air kerma -calibration factor for an ionization chamber		
p	Factor to take into account the difference of the electron and		
	photon/neutron fluence in an ionization chamber and in a $\operatorname{phantom}^*$		
Q	Electric charge		
R_{50}	Half value depth for electrons		
R_p	Practical range for electrons		
r_{gas}^{wall}	Gas-to-wall dose conversion factor		
$(S/\mathbf{r})_2^1$	Ratio of mass collision stopping powers for medium 1 to medium		

W	Energy required to produce an ion pair		
%dd(10)	Percentage depth dose at 10 cm		
$(\boldsymbol{m}/\boldsymbol{r})_2^1$	Ratio of mass energy absorption coefficients for medium 1 to		
	medium 2		
1sd	One standard deviation		

_

^{*} Perturbation factor p can have a subscripts c or u depending on the beam considered i.e. subscript c for calibration beam and subscript u for user beam. In Publ. IV symbol $p_{u, pp}$ is used for perturpation factor both in calibration and user beams.

1 AIM OF THE STUDY

The aim of this study is to analyse and improve the reliability of dosimetry of electron and photon beams in external radiation therapy and neutron beams in boron neutron capture therapy (BNCT). High energy electron and photon beams and epithermal neutron beams are considered. The work is focused on two items in the dosimetry chains: determination of the dose in the reference conditions and evaluation of the accuracy of the dose calculation methods.

The specific aims of the study are:

- a) to investigate the effect of the calibration methods of the plane parallel ionization chambers on the accuracy of dose measurements in electron beams,
- b) to establish a new radiation beam quality specifier for dosimetry of photon beams,
- to evaluate the feasibility of the twin ionization chamber method for dose determinations in epithermal neutron beams applied to BNCT,
- d) to study the accuracy of the calculated dose distributions in phantoms in electron, photon and epithermal neutron beams.

2 INTRODUCTION

Radiation therapy is a clinical modality dealing with the use of high doses of ionizing radiations in the treatment of patients mostly having malignant tumors. The aim of radiation therapy is to deliver a sufficiently high absorbed dose to a defined target volume resulting in the eradication of the tumor with as minimal a damage as possible to the surrounding healthy tissues.

Radiotherapy with external high energy photon beams is the most common radiotherapy modality [116]. Electron beams are used either as the primary mode of radiation therapy or combined with photon beams. High energy electron and photon beams are typically produced by linear accelerators and also by microtrons [59, 107]. The traditional 60 Co gamma units and betatron electron accelerators are still in use in some radiotherapy centres. For a typical multi-energy medical linear accelerator the accelerating potential spans between 4 and 25 MV. The mean energy of the electron beams is between 4 and 22 MeV and of photon beams between 1.5 and 7 MeV [59, 77]. In external beam therapy, to optimize the dose distribution in a patient the dose is typically delivered from different directions by beams of modified shape and intensity.

Boron Neutron Capture Therapy (BNCT) is a special radiation therapy modality where the dose is targeted to the tumor cells by a pharmaceutical containing the 10 B-compound [9]. In the modern BNCT neutron beams the mean energy of the spectrum is adjusted at the epithermal energy range (from 0.5 eV to 10 keV), so that the final thermalisation of neutrons takes place in the target tissue [32]. The potential sources for BNCT neutron beams are nuclear reactors, proton accelerators and neutron emitting isotopes. So far, only nuclear reactors have been used for neutron production in BNCT treatments [32]. In BNCT the therapeutic dose is produced by the high-LET particles released in a 10 B(n, α) 7 Li reaction, as the target area is exposed to thermal neutrons. Most of the unwanted radiation in tissue is gamma radiation from the neutron capture of hydrogen where 2.23 MeV photons are emitted. Other significant components inducing dose are the recoil protons of epithermal and fast neutrons from the neutron capture of nitrogen [31].

The concept of dosimetry covers the determination of absorbed dose to a medium both by measurement and by calculation. Dosimetry covers also the two different aspects of radiation: the description of the radiation quality and the description of the energy deposited in a medium (the absorbed dose) [57]. Metrology is a field of knowledge of measuring a value of a physical quantity, including both the theoretical and the practical aspects of measurement [53]. Measurement of absorbed dose of ionizing radiation is an exceptional area in metrology as the accuracy achieved in measurements at laboratory conditions is close to the accuracy required in typical applications. The requirement of accuracy is most emphasized in radiotherapy where the reference dose in a clinic should be measured with the same level of accuracy as in a dosimetry laboratory [6, 16, 44, 74, 117].

To assure the consistency of dosimetry and the metrological traceability of calibrations, the dosimetry procedures in radiation therapy are guided internationally. For common radiotherapy modalities, such as external beam therapy by high energy electrons and photons or by fast neutrons, the guidance for dosimetry is established by organizations of metrology and medical physics [18, 39, 47, 52, 80]. In these radiotherapy modalities the improvements in the dosimetric methods and data come into effect only after the improvements are implemented in the widely used dosimetry reports and Codes of Practice (CoP) for dosimetry. For uncommon and specific type of radiotherapy modalities, such as BNCT, no uniform international guidance for dosimetry exists, so far. In BNCT the work towards coherent dosimetry procedures was started in 1998, when a European project for a CoP of epithermal neutron beams in BNCT was launched [111].

In dosimetry of radiation therapy the importance of quality assurance (QA) has been emphasized since the establishment of systematic dosimetry procedures [44, 79, 80, 81]. During the recent years interest in qualityoriented systems has increased in the medical field. The American Association of **Physicists** in Medicine (AAPM) published recommendations for a comprehensive QA for radiation therapy in 1994 and the European Society for Therapeutic Radiology and Oncology (ESTRO) has presented a frame for a quality system based on the guidelines of the International Standardization Organization (ISO) in 1997 [1, 30, 55]. In the BNCT community the validity of quality-oriented treatment procedures has been recognized [103] and the baselines for a dosimetry quality program has been presented by Rassow et al. [95].

The experimental dosimetry of electron and photon beams is based on the use of ionization chambers. Ionization chambers are also recommended as reference dosemeters for mixed neutron and gamma beams of fast

neutrons. In dosimetry of epithermal neutron beams various types of dosemeters are required for dose characterization, because of the mixed neutron and gamma radiation field and the spread of the neutron energy and fluence. The twin ionization chamber technique has been applied for the determination of neutron and gamma doses in epithermal neutron beams for BNCT [93, 100].

The primary measurement standards at the Primary Standard Dosimetry Laboratories (PSDL) and the dissemination of absorbed dose to users have traditionally been based on physical quantities "in air". The calibrations of radiotherapy dosemeters have been, and mainly still are, performed for air kerma in a 60Co gamma beam [10]. During this decade calibrations for absorbed dose to water in PSDLs have become available and CoPs based on the absorbed dose to water are under development [12, 99]. In PSDLs calibrations for absorbed dose to water in other than 60Co gamma beams are possible [10, 20]. According to the hierarchic system of metrological laboratories the calibrations of user dosemeters are commonly performed in Secondary Standard Dosimetry Laboratories (SSDL). To improve the availability of SSDL services world-wide the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) and the World Health Organization (WHO) have established a network of SSDLs [41]. SSDLs provide a direct linkage of national dosimetry standards to the international measurement system and offer calibration, training and quality audit services for radiation therapy clinics [34, 39, 41]

The work is concentrated on the metrological aspects of experimental dosimetry and the evaluation of the accuracy of the calculated doses. The wide use of NACP-type plane parallel (PP) chambers in electron beam dosimetry and the reported individual variations of the type-related critical parameters of these chambers in a 60Co gamma beam used for calibration have lead to investigations of different calibration methods of NACP PP chambers [Publ. IV]. In photon beam dosimetry the validity of the commonly used beam specifier, i.e. the tissue-phantom-ratio, TPR_{10}^{20} , as a general beam specifier is investigated and the accuracy of the alternative photon beam specifier, i.e. the percentage depth dose at 10 cm depth, %dd(10), is studied through the Monte Carlo (MC) simulations of photon beams [Publ. III]. For epithermal neutron beams the twin ionization chamber technique has been applied, so far, to determine only the epithermal+fast neutron dose and the gamma dose. In this study the feasibility of ionization chambers for the measurement of the total neutron dose and the gamma dose is investigated [Publ. V]. To investigate the accuracy of calculated

doses by treatment planning systems (TPS) of electron and photon beams and to improve test methods for QA an intercomparison of TPSs was performed [Publ. I and II]. For epithermal neutron beams a comparison of calculated and measured dose distributions is also presented [Publ. V]. The dosimetry procedures of epithermal neutron beams for BNCT are described parallel to those of electron and photon beams. The methods and formalism for the measurement of dose in the reference conditions, the methods for dose calculation by TPSs, and the principles for QA in radiotherapy are described. Finally, the outcome of the study is discussed and the implementations of the results into the international CoPs for dosimetry are described.

3 QUALITY OF RADIOTHERAPY DOSIMETRY

3.1 Dosimetric accuracy requirements

In radiation therapy with external radiation beams the absorbed dose at the specification point in a patient should be known with an overall uncertainty of 3.5% (1sd)* [16, 44, 74, 117]. The main reason for the requirement of high accuracy in dose delivery is the typically narrow dose margin between the dose needed for tumor control and the dose causing complications for healthy tissues. The size of the dose margin depends on the biologic characteristics of tissues, the size and shape of the irradiated tissue volumes, the quality of radiation, as well as the dose fractionation regime. Due to individual nature of the dose margin, 3.5% (1sd) uncertainty can be regarded as a general level accuracy requirement for dose delivery [16, 74, 117]. Besides the individual treatments, the high accuracy in dose delivery is essential to enable a reliable analysis and a comparison of results of different radiation therapy techniques and modalities [22, 23, 44].

In BNCT the success of a treatment depends on a number of parameters including tumor location and depth, boron content in tumor and healthy tissues, and neutron fluence. The biologic effectiveness depends not only on the quality of ionizing particles present in the tissues, but most importantly on the intracellular boron concentration [9]. Furthermore, the intracellular boron concentration is critically dependent on the type of the boron pharmaceutical used. Mainly due to this complicated, microdosimetric and pharmacokinetic nature of producing the therapeutic effect in BNCT, generally accepted accuracy requirements for the delivered dose are difficult to define and so far they do not exist.

In typical BNCT treatments of brain tumors 30% to 50% of the dose in the brain is produced by the beam radiation components (non-boron dose) [9, 93]. On the other hand, the dose from the neutron capture by boron is directly proportional to the thermal neutron fluence, also responsible for production of the main fraction of the beam dose in tissues. The delivery of

process includes combination of both types of uncertainties from all steps in a process [53].

According to the recommendations of International Committee for Weights and Measures (CIPM) the estimated accuracy is expressed in uncertainties. The uncertainties are classified to those estimated by statistical means (Type-A) and to those estimated by other means (Type-B). Both types of uncertainties are expressed by standard deviation (1sd). The overall uncertainty of a

a relatively high beam dose to tissues requires therapeutic accuracy intrinsically and the requirement of accuracy is even more pronounced due to the linkage of boron and non-boron doses through the thermal neutron fluence. Based on the arguments above the same level of accuracy as in the electron and photon radiotherapy can be justified for the beam dose in BNCT.

In the quality standards of ISO the quality is defined as "the totality of features and characteristics of a product or service that bear on its ability to satisfy stated or implied needs" [55]. Based on the requirements for curative radiotherapy it can be stated that the "need" for radiotherapy dosimetry is the "need of accuracy". Furthermore, to achieve or even get close to the required accuracy the features of the whole treatment and dosimetry procedures have to be considered.

3.2 Treatment and dosimetry procedures

The treatment procedures for external electron and photon radiation therapy and for BNCT radiotherapy includes several sequential phases. The schematic presentation of the treatment procedures is presented in Table I.

Treatment planning includes all the steps prior to treatment delivery. Dose planning is a process used to prescribe the target volume, dose and the dose fractionation regime and also the number, orientation, type and characteristics of the radiation beams [16, 30]. In BNCT the planning for the concentration and distribution of boron in a patient is a part of dose planning [9, 27].

In the external electron and photon beam dosimetry the dosimetry chain starts by the realization of the dose quantity in the PSDL leading by an unbroken chain of calibrations of ionization chambers to the measurement of the absorbed dose to water in the reference conditions in a clinic and, finally, ending to the calculation of the dose to a patient [30, 39, 44, 46]. The beam specific reference dose of the treatment unit is used for the calibration of the beam monitoring detectors (or the timer) and for the normalization of the further relative dose measurements required [39, 44]. Dosimetry enters the treatment procedure at the phase of dose planning, where the measured characteristics of the beam and the calibration factors for beam monitor detectors are used as an input [2, 46, 110].

Table I The schematic presentation of the treatment procedure of external electron and photon radiation therapy and BNCT [9, 16, 27, 30, 46, 48, 65, 93].

Treatment procedure						
Treatment pla	anning	Treatment delivery	Follow-up			
Tumor localization	Dose planning	Plan verification				
• CT, MRI, X-ray imaging • Patient positioning (fixation)	 Prescription of target volume, dose and fractionation Dose calculations by TPS (optimization) Plan of the boron concentration and distribution in the patient. ²⁾ 	Simulation of the patient set-up Simulation of the radiation fields in the patient by X-rays 1)	 Patient set-up Dose delivery Verification recording and verifying systems in-vivo dosimetry portal imaging 1) Determination of boron concentration (blood samples)²⁾ 	Medical examinations of the patient Evaluation of results		

¹⁾ Actions performed only in electron and photon beam radiotherapy.

The dosimetry procedure of epithermal neutron beams in BNCT consists of the same elements as the dosimetry chain of electron and photon beams. The differences arise from the complexity of radiation components and from the variety of dosemeters. The physical quantity of the neutron beam related to the therapeutic dose is the thermal neutron fluence. The thermal neutron fluence rate is typically determined by a metal foil activation technique. The measured neutron fluence is traceable to the standards of activity [43, 45]. With a twin ionization chamber technique it is possible to determine both the neutron and gamma doses traceable to the standards of dose quantities (air kerma and absorbed dose).

Metrology in radiotherapy dosimetry deals with the dose measured in the reference conditions in a clinic and is mainly related to its traceability to the international measuring system. Besides the actual determination of the dose to a patient (the dosimetry chain) a lot of dosimetry actions are required in measurements of the input data for TPS, in QA of treatment units and TPSs, and *in-vivo* dose measurements.

²⁾ Actions performed only in BNCT.

3.3 Quality assurance of dosimetry

It can be summarized that the elements affecting the quality of dosimetry in radiation therapy are the means of dosimetry (methods and equipment) as well as the possibilities and practice to carry out the dosimetric actions (quality policy, organization, education). The means of QA for dosimetry are the establishment of performance criteria, quality control (QC) and quality audit measures [1, 2, 30].

Through the use of the methods, data and dosemeters of CoPs it is intended to unify both the accuracy of dose with respect to the absolute dose and the consistency of dosimetry between different radiotherapy clinics and modalilities. The dosimetry recommendations include also guidance for QC. The performance requirements for manufacturing of the medical electrical radiation therapy equipment and the recommendations for QC of this equipment are established by the International Electrotechnical Commission (IEC) [50, 51]. The basic structure of the organization of a radiotherapy clinic and the expertise of the staff of the clinic are outlined in the published comprehensive QA recommendations [1, 30].

Quality audit site visits and mailed dosimetry services are organized by SSDLs and by other national and international organizations [28, 34, 58, 114]. Dosimetric intercomparisons are a widely used method for external verification of the quality of dosimetry. The intercomparisons are performed either at some specific level in the dosimetry chain [10, 71, 102] or in order to evaluate some specific treatment technique [21].

4 MEASUREMENT OF DOSE IN THE REFERENCE CONDITIONS

By an ionization chamber the absorbed dose to a medium, D can be determined according to a relation:

$$D = QNC (4.1)$$

where Q is the measured charge, N is the individual calibration factor of the chamber for the dose quantity and beam quality used in the calibration laboratory, and C is the conversion factor of the calibration from the laboratory irradiation conditions to the reference conditions in a clinic. For Q the corrections for the influence quantities of charge collection and for the ambient climatic conditions are required [51]. In a clinic the reference absorbed dose in external electron and photon beams is measured in defined reference conditions in a water phantom [39]. The reference conditions fix the beam geometry (attenuation and scattering conditions) and the position of the chamber in the beam so that the conversion factor can be specified.

In a mixed neutron and gamma beam the neutron dose can be determined by a tissue equivalent (TE) ionization chamber [47]:

$$\frac{D_n}{C_{n,K}^{TE}} + \frac{D_g}{C_{g,K}^{TE}} = NQ \tag{4.2}$$

In Equation 4.2 D_n and D_g are the neutron and gamma doses. $C_{n,K}^{TE}$ and $C_{g,K}^{TE}$ are the conversion factors relative to air kerma for neutron and gamma radiation qualitites, respectively. To determine both the gamma and neutron doses a twin ionization chamber technique can be applied and a similar equation as for a TE chamber (Equation 4.2.) can also be written also for a non-hydrogenous neutron insensitive gamma ionization chamber [47].

4.1 Calibration of ionization chambers

In the calibration process the calibration factor N and the conversion factors C are determined (Equations 4.1 and 4.2). The accuracy of

N depends on

the characteristics of the chamber and the calibration method used. N is determined by a direct comparison of the ionization chamber to a standard dosemeter. The dose quantity, in terms of which N is determined, is either the air kerma or the absorbed dose to water in a 60 Co gamma beam or in a beam with a quality closer to the user beam. In the SSDLs, typically, only 60 Co gamma sources are available for high energy calibrations. If other beam qualities are used, the calibrations have to be performed either in a PSDL or in a radiotherapy clinic.

The conversion factors C can be determined experimentally by using a reference dosemeter and specific beam qualities or theoretically by methods based on the cavity theories of dosimetry [8]. The accuracy of C depends on the dose quantity used to determine N (air kerma or absorbed dose), the reference dose quantity used in a clinic, the characteristics of the radiation beams and the characteristics of the chamber. In the dosimetry of electron and photon radiotherapy the reference dose quantity is the absorbed dose to water and the measurements are performed in a water phantom [39, 44]. For neutrons the fluence to dose conversion depends critically on the chemical composition of the material, and the reference dose is defined directly to the target tissue material e.g. "ICRU adult brain" for treatments of brain tumors in BNCT [47, 56, 93, 100]. In spite of the definition of the reference dose to the target tissue material for neutrons, the dose measurements and calculations can be performed in "simple" materials as water or PMMA [91, 104]. For reference dosimetry of photon beams small (< 1 cm³), air filled, graphite wall thimble type ionization chambers are recommended. For dose measurements in electron beams, depending on the electron beam energy, both thimble chambers and flat, coin shaped PP chambers with graphite windows are suitable [51, 39]. For neutron dosimetry ionization chambers made of TE plastic and flushed with TE gas are recommended [47].

The formalism of the conversion factors $\, C \,$, based on cavity theories for dosimetry, for the ionization chambers typically used in the electron, photon and neutron dosimetry are summarized in Table II.

Table II. Conversion factors C for typical ionization chambers in electron, photon, and neutron dosimetry. Abbreviations are explained in the text. [7, 39, 40, 47, 81]

Type of the ionization chamber	Dose quantity and radiation quality used for individual calibration of the chamber	Radiation quality to be measured	Conversion factor
Thimble	Air kerma	Electrons and photons	$C_K = (1-g)k_{att} \frac{[(S/\mathbf{r})_{air}^{water}]_u}{[(S/\mathbf{r})_{air}^{wall}(\mathbf{m}/\mathbf{r})_{wall}^{air}]_c} \frac{(W_{air})_u}{(W_{air})_c} p_u$
Plane parallel	Air kerma ⁶⁰ Co gamma	Electrons	$C_K^{pp} = (1-g)k_m k_{att} [(S/\mathbf{r})_{air}^{water}]_u \frac{(W_{air})_u}{(W_{air})_c} p_u$
Thimble and plane parallel	Absorbed dose to water 60Co gamma or electron/photon	Electrons and photons	$C_D = \frac{[(S/\mathbf{r})_{air}^{water}]_u}{[(S/\mathbf{r})_{air}^{water}]_c} \frac{(W_{air})_u}{(W_{air})_c} \frac{p_u}{p_c}$
TE-thimble	Air kerma	Neutrons	$C_{n,K}^{TE} = (1-g)k_{att} \frac{[r_{gas}^{wall}K_{wall}^{tissue}]_{u}}{[(S/r)_{gas}^{wall}(\mathbf{m}/r)_{wall}^{air}]_{c}} \frac{(W_{gas})_{u}}{(W_{gas})_{c}} p_{u}$

In Table II. $(S/r)_2^1$, $(m/r)_2^1$ and $(K)_2^1$ are the ratios of mass collision stopping powers for electrons, ratios of mass absorption coefficients for photons, and ratios of kermas for neutrons, respectively. All ratios are expressed in medium 1 to medium 2. r_{gas}^{wall} is the gas-to-wall conversion factor for neutrons. W is the energy required to produce an ion pair in the gas of the ionization chamber.

 k_m is the factor which takes account of the non-air equivalence of the chamber wall in a 60 Co gamma beam. k_{att} is the correction factor for attenuation and scatter of photons in the chamber relative to air in a 60 Co gamma beam. p is the product of several factors and takes account of the perturbation of the electron and photon (or neutron for TE chamber) fluences in the chamber compared to those in the phantom medium. g is the

fraction of energy of secondary charged particles that is lost to bremsstrahlung in air in a 60 Co gamma beam (value of g is 0.003) [39, 47]. Subscripts c and u refer to the calibration and user beam qualities, respectively.

In this work the calibration procedures of NACP PP chambers [72] are studied

and the individual variations of the values of factors k_m , $k_m k_{att}$ and p_c are determined experimentally for several PP chambers [Publ. IV].

The variation of C_K , C_K^{pp} , and C_D relative to the user beam quality is mainly defined by the variation of $(S/r)_{air}^{water}$ and a minor contribution is induced by p_u . For electron and photon beams the value of the ratio $(W_{air})_u/(W_{air})_c$ can be considered to be unity [7, 40]. In the reference conditions in water for typical accelerator spectra the variation of the values of $(S/\mathbf{r})_{air}^{water}$ is approximately 13% for electron beams and 6% for photon beams [7, 40]. In electron beams the change of electron spectra and $(S/r)_{air}^{water}$ relative to the depth in water have to be considered. For neutrons the values of $C_{n,K}^{TE}$ change approximately with a factor of three relative to neutron energy due to change of critical parameters K_{TE}^{brain} and W_{TE} [56, 100, Publ.V]. In this study the values of $C_{n,K}^{TE}$ were evaluated for the total epithermal neutron spectra (including thermal neutrons) and a change of 13% relative to the depth up to 150 mm was found [Publ.V]. According to the results of Raaijmakers et al. the variation of the value of $C_{n,K}^{TE}$ is approximately 5 to 6% for the epithermal and fast components of the spectra they used [92]. For a total neutron spectrum the value of $C_{n,K}^{TE}$ is close to 1.30, whereas for epithermal and fast neutrons it is close to 0.90. In all the studies mentioned for neutrons the changes of the values of $\mathcal{C}_{n,K}^{TE}$ are referred to brain tissue and assuming the value of p_u to be equal to one.

4.2 Specification of beam quality

For the evaluation of the conversion factor \mathcal{C} , the energy spectrum of the particle fluence of the beam has to be specified. In the dosimetry of electron and photon beams the spectrum of an individual beam is not explicitly determined. In these beams relatively simple, easily measurable beam quality specifiers are used [7, 12, 15, 39, 40]. These beam quality specifiers

are based on the indication of dose or ionization characteristics relative to the depth in water at a specific beam geometry. The relations between a beam specifier and $(S/r)_{air}^{water}$ and p are determined experimentally as well as by MC calculations. In CoPs these relations are given as tables or figures for typical accelerator spectra and common ionization chambers [7, 39].

In the CoPs for electron beams the selections of $(S/r)_{air}^{water}$ and p are based on the use of two measured beam energy specifiers, i.e. the depth of 50% of the maximum dose, R_{50} , and the practical range of electrons, R_p [39, 40, 52, 80]. First, R_{50} is used to determine the mean energy at the surface of the phantom, \overline{E}_0 [12]. \overline{E}_0 , in turn, and R_p are used to determine the mean energy at the reference depth in a phantom, \overline{E}_Z . The realtions of \overline{E}_0 , R_p , and \overline{E}_Z are based on MC simulations of the beams. Finally, \overline{E}_0 is used for the selection of $(S/r)_{air}^{water}$ and \overline{E}_Z for the selection of p.

The accuracy of R_{50} as an electron beam specifier depends on the characteristics of electron scattering and on the level of photon contamination in the beam in water [12, 39]. In the recent studies Sorcini et al. investigated the effects of the energy and angular spread on the characteristics of the depth dose curve in water produced by a high energy electron beam [108, 109]. They also introduced novel range parameters for evaluation of \overline{E}_0 [109]. The effect of photon contamination in electron beams has recently been studied by Klevenhagen et al. [62], Ding et al. [25], and Sorcini et al. [108, 109]. According to these studies the absorbed dose determined by ionization chambers in heavily photon contaminated electron beams ($\overline{E}_0 \ge 17$ MeV) may be too low, even as much as 1.0 to 1.2%. *Ding et* al. and Sorcini et al. have also developed methodologies to take account of the contribution of contaminant photons to the measured absorbed dose in electron beams. A simplified procedure where both the reference depth and $(S/\mathbf{r})_{air}^{water}$ are defined by \overline{E}_0 is presented by Burns et al. [19]. In the approach by Rogers et.al., where the absorbed dose to water is used as a calibration quantity, the conversion factor C_D is expressed directly by R_{50} [98, 99].

For photon beams a widely adopted beam quality specifier is the tissue-phantom-ratio, TPR_{10}^{20} [7, 15, 39]. TPR_{10}^{20} is defined as a ratio of the absorbed dose to water at the depth of 20 cm to that at the depth of 10 cm on the central beam axis in a water phantom, with a 100 cm source-to-detector-distance and a field size of 10 cm × 10 cm at the detector level. The

precursor of TPR_{10}^{20} , the ionization ratio, J_{10}/J_{20} , was used to specify the nominal accelerating potential, $(S/r)_{air}^{water}$, and p [14, 80]. Other types of photon beam quality specifiers, mainly used to specify the nominal accelerating potential, are the depth at which the dose fell to 80% of the maximum dose, d(80%), and the percentage dose at the 10 cm depth, %dd(10) [17, 67]. In this study the validity of the %dd(10) as a beam specifier i.e. to determine $(S/r)_{air}^{water}$ is investigated [Publ. III]. Karlsson and Nyström have demonstrated the use of a device for measuring the half value thickness of a photon beam in a narrow water column. The half value thickness they used to determine $(S/r)_{air}^{water}$ especially in non-reference conditions [60, 89].

For accurate neutron dosimetry the characterization of the neutron spectrum is essential [47]. For epithermal neutron beams this requirement is emphasized due to the spread of the neutron spectrum at the thermal energy range and due to the energy dependence of dosemeters. For the determination of the neutron spectrum in a phantom a set of metal activation foils and wires with different cross-sections relative to neutron energy has been applied [43, 45, 91]. In this work the neutron spectrum was calculated by using deterministic methods and verified by the activation foil technique [Publ. V].

5 CALCULATION OF DOSE TO A PATIENT

5.1 Treatment planning systems

The core of a TPS is the algorithm responsible for the calculation of the dose distribution in a patient. The algorithm should take into account all beam geometries and beam modification devices as well as the full extent of the patient anatomy [46]. The dose calculation algorithms can be classified into "correction" based approaches (matrix methods, methods of beam generating functions, and methods of separation of the primary and scattered dose components) and into those using beam modelling [22, 46, 70, 83]. The "correction" algorithms reconstruct the beam in a homogenous medium and use separate corrections for beam shaping, patient contour, and heterogeneities. With the "correction" algorithms a separate calculation procedure is also required for the calculation of the output factors (monitor units) of the modified beams [70]. The "correction" based algorithms are typically 2D calculation approaches, although permitting the dose in 3D locations. By the model based algorithms the fluence transport in a medium is directly modelled by either deterministic (radiation transport equations and 3D convolution methods) or stochastic means (MC calculations). The model algorithms are suitable for efficient 3D calculations and capable of calculating the dose in "absolute units" i.e. dose per unit fluence.

In spite of the differences in the principles for dose calculation, the "correction" and model based approaches also have a lot of common features. All calculation algorithms require some measured data of the beam as an input. In the model based approaches the measured input data is mainly needed for "tuning" the beam specific parameters [70]. All dose calculation methods are also approximative: the "correction" based approaches due to their initial nature and the model algorithms due to the limited calculation time in clinical use and/or the inadequate input data.

Although the trend in TPSs for electron and photon beams is towards the 3D convolution model based dose calculation algorithms [37, 70], the "correction" type dose calculation approaches are still common [2, 4, 101]. Due to long calculation times, MC techniques are still mainly used as a complementary method for convolution techniques [62, 102, 122] and as a reference method in the verification of other calculation methods [24]. An extensive list of MC based treatment planning projects is included in the work of *DeMarco et al.* [24]. In this study the accuracies of the six TPSs,

using "correction" type dose calculation approaches for electron and photon beams, were compared [Publ. II].

For the treatment planning in BNCT the fluence and dose calculations are mainly performed by MC methods [83, 125]. Deterministic radiation transport calculation methods, common in reactor physics, are also used for dose calculations in epithermal neutron beams [83]. *Raaijmakers et al.* have modified algorithms designed for external electron and photon radiotherapy and used them for dose calculations of the mixed epithermal neutron and gamma beam in BNCT [94].

The implementation of a modern conformal treatment technique requires a TPS with totally 3D dose calculation algorithms. An efficient use of a 3D algorithm also requires accurate 3D patient data and a visualization for 3D images [82, 110]. These characteristics are standard features in the newest TPSs as well as software tools for image fusion, automatic contouring, beam's eye view display, digitally reconstructed radiographs, and dose volume histograms [2, 101]. All these features have to be included also in the QA procedure of a TPS [2].

According to ICRU the calculated relative doses should not differ by more than 2% (low dose gradient area) or 2 mm (high dose gradient area) from dose measurements [46]. A detailed summary on the performance requirements for external electron and photon beams has been published by Van Dyk et al. [120]. The tolerance values by Van Dyk et al. can be summarized as 3–4% (/ 4 mm) for photons and 5–7% (/ 5 mm) for electrons. The percentage tolerance values are expressed relative to the maximum dose higher values being typically adopted at high dose regions. Tolerances in the distance (mm) are for high dose gradient regions. Tolerance values are valid for tests of a complicated geometry using radiation fields of a modified shape and intensity together with inhomogeneities. Van Dyk et al. considered their tolerance values as practical achievable criteria and they also pointed out that the criteria are not limits beyond which no further improvements are necessary. For the accuracy of the calculation of the beam output (absolute dose) they recommended a tolerance of 1%.

5.2 Verification of calculated doses

In commissioning and in QA of a TPS, to verify the accuracy of the calculated doses, calculated and measured doses are compared. Typically the comparisons are performed in separate tests for different shapes of beam and phantom surface and inhomogeneities [105, 120]. The calculated doses are also verified by the *in-vivo* measurements of a patient and the measurements of the delivered dose in a phantom [2, 106, 120]

The accuracy of the calculated dose depends on the accuracies of measured data, data entry and output, calculation algorithm, and the physical data [46, 88, 120]. For the measurement of the comparative relative doses (non-reference geometries) a variety of dosemeters can be used. The selection of the most suitable dosemeter should be based on the optimization of the energy, angular, and dose rate dependences of the dosemeter. For electron and photon beams typical on-line dosemeters are small ionization chambers and diodes. Passive dosemeters, such as TLD and films, can be used, especially in solid phantoms [61, 71]. For dosimetry in phantoms, the novel application of fricke dosimetry is the use of fricke gels read out by nuclear magnetic resonance [90]. In this study lithium tetraborate ($\text{Li}_2\text{B}_4\text{O}_7$) TLD, ionization chambers, silicon diodes and diamond detectors are used for the measurements of relative dose distributions in electron and photon beams [Publ. I , Publ. II].

For the verification of calculated doses accessory softwares have been developed, although not widely implemented in the commercial TPSs [2, 24, 35, 69]. AAPM Task Group 23 provides a test package for the quantitative analysis of treatment planning systems for photon beam radiation therapy. The test package includes measured input data and comparative data for the verification [4]. The Collaborative Working Group of the National Cancer Institute in the USA also provides measured verification data for electron algorithms [105].

For *in-vivo* dosimetry in electron and photon beams semiconductor diodes and TLD are used and recommended [75, 119]. Methods to use electronic portal image devices for *in-vivo* dosimetry of the patient and for QA of accelerators have been developed. [11, 78, 119].

For the experimental verification of calculated doses of epithermal neutron beams the dosemeters used in fast neutron therapy can be used if special attention is paid to their response for thermal neutrons [45, 73]. In BNCT

dosimetry for the detection of thermal neutron fluence in phantoms, activation foils [91, 112], boron doped proportional counters [5, 112], and diodes [29, 36] have been used. For neutron and gamma dosimetry, TLD [115, 124], fricke gels [33] and microdosimetric techniques [66, 123] have successfully been applied. Especially for *in-vivo* dosimetry in BNCT prompt gamma detection from the neutron capture of boron has been developed [121].

6 DISCUSSION

In the estimation of the overall uncertainty of a process the uncorrelated sub-uncertainties are added in quadrature and the importance of the largest uncertainties is pronounced [54]. In the dosimetry chain for electron and photon beams the "weakest links" are the determination of the calibration factor of an ionization chamber for the user beam quality and the calculation of the dose to a patient [16]. For dosimetry of epithermal neutron beams in BNCT the same steps as for electron and photon beam dosimetry can be considered as most meaningful. This work is concentrated on studing these steps of the dosimetry procedures.

6.1 Calibration of ionization chambers

At the time of closing this study the general attempt to calibrate radiotherapy dosemeters in terms of absorbed dose to water instead of air kerma is going to be fullfilled. For electron and photon beams, AAPM, IAEA and ICRU are preparing dosimetry recommendations based on absorbed dose [42, 49, 99]. Due to the elimination of conversions of quantities the advantages of the absorbed dose to water calibrations are obvious for photon dosimetry [7, 96, 97], whereas for electrons these advantages are partly lost [98]. Primary standard equipment for absorbed dose are mainly developed for photon radiation [12] and the radiation quality dependent systematic components of the uncertainties in the dose conversion procedure for electrons are not cancelled out to the same extent as in case of photons [98]. However, regardless of the quantity used for calibration (air kerma or absorbed dose to water), $(S/r)_{air}^{water}$ and p of the user beam are directly related to the measured absorbed dose i.e the dose to a patient.

For electron dosimetry by PP chambers, the chamber to chamber variations of the fluence perturbation effects (k_m , $k_m k_{att}$ and p_c) in a 60 Co gamma beam increase the uncertainty of the measured dose. In CoPs these effects are assumed to depend only on the type of the chamber and the beam quality. If a PP chamber is calibrated in a 60 Co gamma beam (for air kerma or absorbed dose to water) the uncertainty of the absorbed dose measured in the reference conditions in an electron beam by this chamber is 3.4 to 3.5% (lsd) [40]. If a PP chamber is calibrated for absorbed dose to water in a high energy electron beam, the uncertainty of the measured dose is 2.9% (lsd), even if a thimble type chamber with an air kerma calibration is used as a secondary standard [40]. The described improvement of the accuracy is

mainly due to the elimination of the individual variations of the fluence perturbations of PP chambers in a 60 Co gamma beam. In this study 3% chamber to chamber variations of k_m , $k_m k_{att}$ and p_c factors are found*. Publ. IV is adopted as a reference study in the CoPs for electron dosimetry by IAEA and IPEMB [40, 52].

Since Publ. IV, *Nilsson et al.* have studied the effects of chamber and phantom materials on the perturbation factors p_u of PP chambers in electron beams [84].

The results of *Nilsson et al.* verify that for NACP chambers p_u in electron beams is close to unity in water, the deviation being less than 0.5%. However.

as related to p_u , even with well guarded chambers the contribution of lateral scatter might not be negligible [84]. *Ding and Cygler* have determined p_u relative to R_{50} in electron beams for other types of PP chambers using NACP PP chambers as a reference [26].

Burns et al. have demonstrated deflections from theoretical predictions in the ion collection efficiency (recombination effect) of NACP PP chambers in electron beams of high dose per pulse [20]. Using the commonly applied two voltage method for the determination of the recombination correction, Burns et al. obtained up to 1% over estimation for recombination correction. For the accurate calibration of NACP PP chambers in electron beams, the total saturation behaviour of the collection efficiency has to be determined. In the dose measurement the effect of the overestimated recombination is cancelled out if the same "dose rate per pulse" and collecting potentials are used both in the calibration and in the actual dose measurement [20, 40]. The possible overestimated recombination effects can partly explain the large variations of the perturbation effects of PP chambers obtained in this study. This item is under research at the moment. Nisbet et al. have studied the polarity effects of the collection potential in NACP chambers and emphasize the requirement of polarity correction i.e. the use of both polarities of the collection potential in accurate measurements [85]. The methods of accurate recombination and polarity corrections have been implemented in the recent dosimetry CoPs of IAEA and IPEMB [40, 52].

-

^{*} The manufacturing of the NACP PP chambers by Dosetek company has been finished in 1997 (Varian-Dosetek Oy, Metsäneidonkuja 8 FIN-02130 Espoo, Finland). At the moment, NACP type chambers are manufactured only by Scanditronix Medical AB, Stålgatan 14, S-754 50 Uppsala, Sweden

For the calibration of PP chambers in electron beams, the arrangement of laboratory conditions in a clinic can be difficult due to practical considerations. In Finland, the calibrations of PP chambers are performed by the staff of the SSDL-Helsinki, during their regular site visits to clinics. By this arrangement the same reference thimble chamber can be used as a standard and the consistency of calibrations can be increased.

In dosimetry of epithermal neutron beams, the main drawback of using a TE ionization chamber for neutron dose determinations in a phantom is the subtraction of the signal due to large gamma dose [Publ. V]. In this study, in a highly thermalised neutron beam the uncertainty of 6% (1sd) of the gamma dose is manifested as an uncertainty of 18% (1sd) in the neutron dose measured by a TE chamber. Another significant source of uncertainty is the uncertainty of the conversion factor $C_{n,K}^{TE}$. For an A150-plastic TE ionization chamber $C_{n,K}^{TE}$ to brain tissue can be determined with an uncertainty of 7 to 10% for the total epithermal neutron spectrum [Publ. V]. The energy response of a chamber and the uncertainty of $C_{n,K}^{TE}$ can be reduced if TE chambers made of brain tissue equivalent materials instead of muscle tissue equivalent A150-plastic can be used. So far, only liquid brain substitute materials are available [104]. The uncertainty of $\mathcal{C}_{n,K}^{TE}$ can also be expected to be reduced through the calibrations of chambers in neutron beams. Unfortunately, the availability of these types of calibrations in neutron beams at PSDLs is limited. The total uncertainty of the determination of the neutron dose to brain tissue by an A150-plastic TE chamber in a phantom is 15 to 20% [Publ.V, 93, 100].

6.2 Specification of photon beam quality

For typical clinical photon beams $(S/r)_{air}^{water}$ can be expressed within a variation of 0.7% relative to TPR_{10}^{20} and with an uncertainty of 0.7% (1sd) [6, 7, 39, 86]. For TPR_{10}^{20} as a general photon beam specifier the following limitations can be stated [Publ. III, 68]: a) The relation between $(S/r)_{air}^{water}$ and TPR_{10}^{20} depends on the filtration of the beam; for the light filtered beams as used in some PSDLs as well as for the high energy racetrack microtron beams differences up to 1.0% in $(S/r)_{air}^{water}$ compared to the typical clinical beams are found for the same value of TPR_{10}^{20} . b) The relation between $(S/r)_{air}^{water}$ and TPR_{10}^{20} is not linear and the accuracy of

TPR $_{10}^{20}$ is decreased at higher energies; 1% change in TPR $_{10}^{20}$ leads to 0.4% change in $(S/r)_{air}^{water}$ at the TPR $_{10}^{20}$ value of 0.8 and to 0.1% change at the TPR $_{10}^{20}$ value of 0.7. c) As a ratio, TPR $_{10}^{20}$ is not a very illustrative parameter for beam specification.

In this study the characteristics of TPR ²⁰ and an alternative photon beam specifier, %dd(10), are investigated by simulating photon beams by an EGS4 MC code [Publ. III]. A linear relationship within 0.2% between $(S/r)_{air}^{water}$ and %dd(10) was found both for clinical and for lightly filtered photon beams. The main disadvantage of %dd(10) as a photon beam specifier is the effect of the electron contamination of the beam at the depth of the dose maximum. The contribution of electrons to the dose at the depth dose maximum in the phantom is between 2 to 5% and increases with the increasing beam energy [Publ. III, 68, 107]. Without corrections in clinical photon beams the effect of contaminant electrons introduces a maximum deviation of 0.7% to $(S/\mathbf{r})_{air}^{water}$ when determined by %dd(10). As a continuation to Publ. III of this study Li and Rogers have studied methods to eliminate the contaminant electrons by metal filters [68]. They define a cubic relation within 0.2% between $(S/\mathbf{r})_{air}^{water}$ for a realistic, contaminated photon beam and %dd(10) when the contaminant electrons are excluded from the beam by a 1 mm thick lead filter.

In the measurement of %dd(10), attention has to be paid to the type of the ionization chamber used. Due to the change of perturbation factors, p_u , of thimble and cylindrical chambers relative to the depths of the dose maximum and 10 cm in water [Publ. III], PP chambers are preferred in the measurements of %dd(10). Mainly for practical considerations, especially for the use of a lead filter, the outcome of the use of %dd(10) as a photon beam specifier for dosimetry will be verified through the experiences in practical dosimetry work. Comparative dose measurements using different beam quality specifiers will give more information of practical aspects. This kind of a study is planned for the future. Publ. III of this study and the study of Li and Rogers [68] are used as a basis for adopting %dd(10) as a photon beam specifier in the forthcoming dosimetry recommendations of AAPM [99].

The exclusion of the contaminant electrons from a photon beam is desirable not only for dosimetry but also for reducing the skin dose of a patient. It can be expected that the use of the %dd(10) specifier in dosimetry will

encourage the manufacturers to develop medical accelerators with less contaminated photon beams.

6.3 Verification of calculated doses

For electron dose calculations only a few intercomparisons of TPSs have been published since Publ. II. Dose calculation algorithms for electrons have been tested by several groups, most recently by Samuelsson et al. for a 3D pencil beam algorithm [102]. They used basically the tests described by the Collaborative Working Group of the National Cancer Institute [105]. The general consistency between measured and calculated relative dose distributions found by Samuelsson et al. was within the 5 to 7% (/ 5 mm) limits stated by Van Dyk et al. [120]. The largest deviations detected by Samuelsson et al. were near the edges of the radiation fields (7%) and in and under the bone and lung inhomogeneities (2 to 4mm). The authors considered the 4 mm deviations related to the doses of the lung inhomogeneity too large to be fully accepted [102]. The calculated results for the beam output were within 1% of the measured values. Although the tests used by Samuelsson et al. are not totally comparable to the tests used in this study [Publ. II], the results of both studies illustrate the same behaviour of the limitations of the dose calculation algorithms. In both studies the largest inaccuracies in dose calculations were detected in the lung inhomogeneities where calculations overestimate the dose. In this study the maximum differences of measured and calculated doses were 10%.

Since Publ. II, intercomparisons for photon dose calculations by TPSs have been performed at least by Van Bree et al., Masterson et al., Aird et al., Cheng et al. and by Alam et al. [3, 4, 21, 71, 92, 118]. Van Bree et al. and Cheng et al. tested the accuracy of the calculated tangential beams in breast treatment [21, 92, 118]. Van Bree et al. circulated a breast phantom in six clinics having different TPSs of 2D calculation algorithms. In the study of Cheng et al. TPSs also with 3D calculation features were included in the intercomparison and no measurements were performed. Aird et al. investigated the consistency of the measured and calculated doses of nine TPSs using a "head and neck" phantom and a "bronchus" phantom. Mastersson et al. tested six non-commercial 3D algorithms and Alam et al. compared the calculations of two TPSs. In all these tests the general consistency of the measured and calculated relative doses were 3 to 4% (/3mm). Similarly, as for electrons, the largest discrepancies were related to the dose calculations near or in the lung inhomogeneities. In a few studies also large individual (clinic related) discrepancies were found. Van Bree et al. detected up to 10% and Aird et al. up to 7% differences between the calculated and measured doses. These were mainly explained by the inaccuracies in the input data [3, 92, 118]. Alam et al. detected up to 19% inaccuracies of the calculated doses for a pencil beam based algorithm. They thought the discrepancy to be related to the inaccuracies in the user dependent fitting parameters of the algorithm [4]. The calculated beam output was typically within the limits of the estimated uncertainty of the measured dose, i.e.1% (1sd), expressed relative to the dose in the reference conditions in a clinic.

The accuracy of the calculated photon doses was also verified in the large intercomparison of 62 radiotherapy clinics by *Thwaites et al.* and the similar intercomparison of 4 clinics by *Nisbet et al.* [87, 113]. In these studies the consistencies of the measured and calculated doses were compared in five points in a simple phantom with a lung substitute insert. As in the TPS tests the general consistency of the calculated and measured doses (including the beam output in these comparisons) was better than 3 to 4%. *Thwaites et al.* found also large individual variations of -8% to +16% for a few TPSs. The largest deviations were due the exclusion of the lung inhomogeneity correction and the software error of a TPS.

For photon beams, in addition to the intercomparisons mentioned, a large number of tests are performed for individual algorithms and treatment techniques. Intensive studies for a model based 3D pencil beam calculation algorithm have been performed by *Knöös et al.* and *Hurkmans et al.* [38, 63, 64]. The limitations of the algorithm were clearly illustrated as 3 to 14% deviations of relative doses with an increasing trend relative to the increasing beam energy being detected in and close to lung inhomogeneities [64]. In the lung inhomogeneity study MC calculated dose distributions were used as a reference. In phantom studies for small fields and curved surfaces (simulated head and neck area) the algorithm overestimates the dose from 2 to 5% [38]. The absolute output was calculated with an accuracy better than 3% [63].

In the studies reviewed above, ionization chambers, diodes, TLD, and film dosimetry were used for the measurement of doses. For the same type of $\text{Li}_2\text{B}_4\text{O}_7$ pellets as used in this study [Publ. I] the energy dependence has been studied by MC simulations by *Mobit et al.*. [76]. According to their results the energy response (relative to dose in water) of $\text{Li}_2\text{B}_4\text{O}_7$ pellets is constant within 1% in the energy range of 2 to 20 MeV of monoenergetic electrons. For photons this variation was 3% in the energy range of 1 to 10

MeV [76]. The findings of *Mobit et al.* support the results of this study [Publ. I], that considering the energy response, the $\text{Li}_2\text{B}_4\text{O}_7$ pellets are well suitable for the measurements of relative dose distributions in a tissue equivalent phantom in electron and photon beams. The tests used for intercomparison of TPSs in this study [Publ. II] are similar to those used more recently [3, 4, 21, 71, 92, 105, 118, 120]. For the validation of algorithms and TPSs these types of tests can be adopted from the existing test packages [4, 105]. For quality audit purposes unspecific but sensitive comprehensive tests with phantoms including curved surfaces and inhomogeneities could be more practical [87, 106, 113].

Based on the results of this study [Publ. II] and the results of the reviewed recent studies for TPSs for electron and photon beams the following conclusions can be made: a) The accuracy level stated by $Van\ Dyk\ et\ al.$ [120] i.e. 3 to 4% (/ 4 mm) for photons and 5 to 7% (/ 5 mm) for electrons is generally achieved by TPSs. b) The accuracy level stated by ICRU (2% / 2 mm) [46] can be achieved in simple geometries and occasionally in geometries of curved surfaces and with inhomogeneities. The criteria of ICRU can be considered objective for the accuracy of a TPS. c) Large inaccuracies (> 10%) are possible even with a modern TPS.

For epithermal neutron beams used in BNCT intercomparisons of TPSs have not been performed, mainly because of a small number of systems available. For the validation of an MC based TPS Zamenhof et al. performed a test in a head phantom [125]. They detected an approximately 10 to 15% consistency between the measured and calculated relative neutron dose rates and a 5 to 6% consistency for the gamma dose rates [125]. Using a semi-empirical calculation algorithms, Raaijmakers et al. found a 2% consistency between the measured and calculated relative thermal neutron fluences and a 5% consistency for gamma ray doses in a solid head phantom [94]. Also up to 30% deviations for the calculated thermal neutron fluences were found close to the air boundaries [94]. In this study the consistency of the measured and calculated doses was 5 to 6% for gamma radiation and 18% for neutron radiation [Publ. V]. In all the studies mentioned for epithermal neutron beams the uncertainties of doses (1sd) are at the same level as the consistency of measurements and calculations.

In the verification of the performance of a modern TPS, either in electron and photon radiotherapy or in BNCT the statement of J.R. Cunningham [22] is still in a great validity: "All calculation procedures must be tested by comparison with carefully carried out experiments. The importance of

experimental testing, preferably by the creator of the calculation method, cannot be overestimated. Although several calculation procedures are available, being approximate, they must be expected to have limitations and it must be realized that there will be irradiation conditions that will fool them".

7 SUMMARY

In electron beam dosimetry, the accuracy of dose determinations can be improved remarkably through the direct calibrations of plane parallel ionization chambers in high energy electron beams. These calibrations can be performed fluently by an SSDL during periodic site visits to a clinic. In photon beam dosimetry, the accuracy of dose determinations can be improved by using the percentage dose at the 10 cm depth, %dd(10), as a beam quality specifier. To quantify the final improvement of the accuracy in photon dosimetry, the experiences of the users of %dd(10) and the results of the comparative dose measurements using different beam specifiers are to be waited. For electron and photon beam reference dosimetry, the results of this study have been adopted in international Codes of Practices for dosimetry.

In dosimetry of epithermal neutron beams a reasonable accuracy in the determination of gamma and neutron doses by ionization chambers was achieved. To raise the accuracy close to the level achieved in electron and photon beam dosimetry, improvements in tissue equivalent chamber materials and calibration methods in neutron beams should be seeked and used. For dosimetry of epithermal neutron beams in boron neutron capture therapy (BNCT) the work towards coherent dosimetric methods has been started under the European program. The results of this study are available for this program and for the forthcoming Code of Practice in BNCT dosimetry in Europe.

In dose calculations by treatment planning systems for electron and photon beams, the development of dose calculation algorithms has not diminished the value of experimental dose verification. Discrepancies of calculated doses can be expected also for modern treatment planning systems and comparative studies shall be performed. In BNCT the value of intercomparisons is emphasized because of the unique, individual beam facilities and a variety of dosimetry methods used. Furthermore, the relatively large uncertainties of the measured doses in epithermal neutron beams in BNCT broaden the limits of consistency between individual clinics. For the quality assurance of a treatment planning system in BNCT the similar validation procedures as used for electron and photon beams should be performed.

ACKNOWLEDGEMETS

This thesis is based on the work of the author in the Radiation Metrology Laboratory of Radiation and Nuclear Safety Authority (STUK) in Finland. My thanks are due to Professor Jukka Laaksonen, Lic.Tech., Director General of STUK, Professor Antti Vuorinen, D.Tech., former Director General of STUK, and Heimo Kahlos, M.Sc., Tech., Director of Radiation Practices Regulation of STUK for providing excellent working facilities. Generous support is provided through the University of Helsinki and I wish to express my gratitude to Professor Juhani Keinonen, Ph.D., Head of Department of Physics.

Several people have contributed to my thesis to whom I am very grateful. Especially I wish to express my sincere appreciation to

Docent Sauli Savolainen, Ph.D. and Docent, Prof. Emeritus Simo Rannikko, Ph.D., my supervisors, for their confidence in my work and excellent guidance and support during my efforts.

Professor Kalevi Kiviniitty, Ph.D. and Docent Mikko Tenhunen, Ph.D. for professional reviews of the manuscript and constructive advice that markedly improved this thesis.

I am deeply indebted to

Hannu Järvinen, M.Sc., Tech., my superior and colleague, for the valuable professional support during all years. His expertise, clear and deep way of thinking has helped me a lot when the pitfalls of scientific work were imminent.

Dave Rogers, Ph.D., for providing me the opportunity to work in his laboratory in Ottawa, Canada. I am very grateful and proud for sharing his indisputable expertise in dosimetry.

I am very grateful to

Stanislav Vatnitskij, Ph.D., Igor Ermakov, Ph.D., Aleksander Chervjakov, Ph.D., Jarmo Kulmala, Ph.D., Maunu Pitkänen, Ph.D., Timo Väyrynen Ph.D. and Anssi Väänänen M.Sc. for the fruitful collaborative study of treatment planning systems. The memory of Igor is still clear in my mind.

Mika Kortesniemi, M.Sc., Hanna Ylä-Mella, M.Sc., Tiina Seppälä, M.Sc., Juha Lampinen, M.Sc., Tom Serén, M.Sc., Tech., and Iiro Auterinen M.Sc., Tech. for the enthusiastic and innovative collaborative study of dosimetry for neutron capture therapy.

Petri Sipilä, M.Sc., my co-author and colleague, for cooperation during the study of electron beam dosimetry.

Erkki Rantanen, M.Sc., Tech., for competent and precise comments on the manuscript.

Harri Puurunen, M.Sc., for introducing me the features of a modern treatment planning system and for inspiring discussions of radiotherapy dosimetry through the years.

Docent Tapani Lahtinen, Ph.D., for introducing me the field of radiotherapy physics and dosimetry.

My fellow employees at STUK for their support and sacrifices for me during the past years.

Finally, I like to express my sincere thanks to my father, Jaakko Kosunen, whose example has taught me the value of hard work and stamina. The warmest thanks are due to my wife, Tiina, for her encouragement and never ending patience and my lovely daughters, Salla and Maiju, for their sympathy and "radiating energy" that helped me to carry out this thesis.

May 1999

Antti Kosunen

REFERENCES

- 1 American Association of Physicists in Medicine (AAPM), Radiation Therapy Task Group 40: Comprehensive QA for radiation oncology, Med. Phys. 1994; 21: 581–618.
- 2 American Association of Physicists in Medicine (AAPM), Radiation Therapy Task Group 53: Quality assurance for clinical radiotherapy treatment planning systems, Med. Phys. 1998; 25: 1773–1829.
- Aird EGA, Williams C, Mott GTM, Dishe S, Saunders MI. Quality assurance in the CHART clinical trial, Radiother. Oncol. 1995; 36: 235–245.
- 4 Alam R, Ibbott GS, Pourang R, Nath R. Application of AAPM Radiation Therapy Committee Task Group 23 test package for comparison of two treatment planning systems for photon external beam therapy, Med. Phys. 1997; 24: 2043–2054.
- 5 Alburger DE, Raparia D, Zucker MS. Phantoms with ¹⁰BF₃ detectors for boron neutron capture therapy applications, Med. Phys. 1998; 25: 1735–1738.
- Andreo P. Uncertainties in dosimetric data and beam calibration, Int. J. Radiation Oncology Biol. Phys. 1990; 19: 1233–1247.
- Andreo P. Absorbed dose beam quality factors for dosimetry of highenergy photon beams, Phys. Med. Biol. 1992; 37: 2189–221.
- 8 Attix FH. Introduction to radiological physics and radiation dosimetry, John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 1986; 231–263
- 9 Barth RF, Soloway AH, Fairchild RG, Brugger RM. Boron Neutron Capture Therapy for Cancer, Cancer70, 1992; 70: 2995–3007.
- 10 Bjerke H, Järvinen H, Grimbergen TWM et al. Comparison of two methods of therapy level calibration at ⁶⁰Co gamma beams, Phys. Med. Biol. 1998; 43: 2729–2740.

- 11 Bosch WR, Low DA, Gerber RL et al. The electronic view box: A software tool for radiation therapy treatment verification, Int. J. Radiation Oncology Biol. Phys. 1995; 31: 135–143.
- 12 Boutillon M, Coursey BM, Hohlfeld K, Owen B, Rogers DWO. Comparison of primary water absorbed dose standards, Proc. of Measurement Assurance in Dosimetry, Vienna, IAEA-SM-330/48, 1994; 95–11.
- Brahme A, Svensson H. Specification of electron beam quality from the central axis depth absorbed-dose distribution, Med. Phys. 1976; 3: 95–102.
- 14 Brahme A, Svensson H. Radiation beam characteristics of a 22 MeV Microtron. Acta Radiol. Oncol., 1979; 18: 244–272.
- Brahme A, Andreo P. Dosimetry and quality specification of high energy photon beams, Acta Radiol. Oncol. 1986; 25: 1189–1199.
- Brahme A. Accuracy requirements and quality assurance of external beam therapy with photons and electrons, Supplementum 1, Acta Oncologica, 1988.
- 17 British Institute of Radiology (BIR), Central Axis Depth Dose Data for Use in Radiotherapy, Br. J. Radiol. Suppl. 25, 1996.
- Broerse JJ, Mijnheer BJ, Williams JR. European protocol for neutron dosimetry for external beam therapy (ECNEW), Br. J. of Radiol. 1981; 54: 882–898.
- Burns DT, Ding GX, Rogers DWO. R_{50} as a beam specifier for selecting stopping-power ratios and reference depths for electron dosimetry, Med. Phys. 1996; 23: 383–388.
- Burns DT, McEwen MR. Ion recombination corrections for the NACP parallel-plane chamber in a pulsed beam, Phys. Med. Biol. 1998; 43: 2033–2045.
- Cheng C-W, Das IJ, Tang W et al. Dosimetric comparison of treatment planning systems in irradiation of breast with tangential fields, Int. J. Radiation Oncology Biol. Phys. 1997; 38: 835–842.

- 22 Cunningham JR. Keynote address: development of computer algorithms for radiation treatment planning, Int. J. Radiation Oncology Biol. Phys. 1989; 16: 1367–1376.
- Denekamp J. Quality control of the translation of the laboratory research into clinical practice, Proceedings of seminar on Quality Assurance in Radiotherapy, IAEA-TECDOC-989, 1995; 59–64.
- 24 Demarco JJ, Solberg TD, Smathers JB. A CT-based Monte Carlo simulation tool for dosimetry planning and analysis, Med. Phys. 1998; 25: 1–11.
- Ding GX, Rogers DWO, Mackie TR. Calculation of stopping power ratios using realistic clinical electron beams, Med. Phys. 1995; 22: 489– 501.
- Ding GX, Cygler JE. Measurement of P_{repl} P_{wall} factors in electron beams and in a 60 Co beam for plane-parallel chambers, Med. Phys. 1998; 25: 1453–1457.
- 27 Dorn RV. Boron neutron capture therapy (BNCT): A radiation oncology perspective, Int. J. Radiation Oncology Biol. Phys. 1994; 28: 1189–1201.
- Dutreix A, Derreumaux S, Chavaudra J, van der Schueren E. Quality control of radiotherapy centres in Europe: beam calibration, Radiother. Oncol. 1994; 32: 256–264.
- 29 Eisen Y, Engler G, Ovadia E et al. A small size neutron and gamma dosemeter with a single silicon surface barrier detector, Radiat. Prot. Dosim. 1986; 15: 15–20.
- 30 European Society for Therapeutic Radiology and Oncology (ESTRO), Thwaites D, Scalliet P, Leer JW, Overgaard J. Quality assurance in radiotherapy, ESTRO Advisory Report to the Commission of the European Union for the "Europe Against Cancer Programme", Radiother. Oncol. 1995; 35: 61–75.

- 31 Fairchild RG, Goodman LJ. Development and dosimetry of an epithermal neutron beam for possible use in neutron capture therapy. II. Absorbed dose measurements in a phantom man, Phys. Med. Biol. 1966; 11: 15–20.
- Gahbauer R, Gupta N, Gahbauer R et al. BNCT: Status and dosimetry requirements. Radiat. Prot. Dosim. 1997; 70: 547–554.
- 33 Gambarini G, Birattari C, Monti D et al. Fricke-infused agarose gel phantoms for NMR dosimetry in boron neutron capture therapy and proton therapy, Radiat. Prot. Dosim. 1997; 70: 571–575.
- Hanson WF, Aguirre JF, Stovall M. Radiotherapy physics quality audit networks in the USA, Proceedings of seminar on Quality Assurance in Radiotherapy, IAEA-TECDOC-989, 1995; 195–203.
- Harms WB, Low DA, Wong JW, Purdy JA. A software tool for the quantitative evaluation of 3D dose calculation algorithms, Med. Phys. 1998; 25: 1830–1836.
- 36 Hayakawa Y, Harasawa S, Nakamoto A et al. Simultaneous monitoring system of thermal neutron flux for boron-neutron capture therapy, Radiat. Res. 1978; 75: 243–251.
- 37 Hogstrom K, Steadham R. Electron beam dose computation, Teletherapy: present and future, Proceedings of AAPM summer school, Advanced Medical Publishing, 1996.
- 38 Hurkmans C, Knöös T, Nilsson P, Svahn-Tapper G, Danielsson H. Limitations of a pencil beam approach to photon dose calculations in the head and neck region, Radiother. Oncol. 1995; 37: 74–80.
- 39 International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), Absorbed Dose Determination in Photon and Electron Beams. An International Code of Practice, TRS 277, Second Edition, 1997.
- 40 International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), The Use of Plane Parallel Ionization Chambers in High Energy Electron and Photon Beams, International Code of Practice for Dosimetry, TRS 381, 1997.

- 41 International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), SSDL Newsletter 37, Wagramer Strasse 5, P.O. Box 100 A-1400 Vienna, Austria, 1998.
- 42 International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), SSDL Newsletter, 40, Wagramer Strasse 5, P.O. Box 100 A-1400 Vienna, Austria, 1998.
- 43 International Commission on Radiation Measurements and Units (ICRU), Neutron Fluence, Neutron Spectra and Kerma, ICRU Report 13, Bethesda, Maryland, 1969.
- International Commission on Radiation Measurements and Units (ICRU), Determination of Absorbed Dose in a Patient Irradiated by Beams of X or Gamma Rays in Radiotherapy Procedures, ICRU Report 24, Bethesda, Maryland, 1976.
- 45 International Commission on Radiation Measurements and Units (ICRU), Neutron Dosimetry for Biology and Medicine, ICRU Report 26, ICRU Publications, Bethesda, Maryland, 1984.
- International Commission on Radiation Measurements and Units (ICRU), Use of Computers in External Beam Radiotherapy Procedures with High-Energy Photons and Electrons, ICRU Report 42, Bethesda, Maryland, 1987.
- 47 International Commission on Radiation Measurements and Units (ICRU), Clinical Neutron Dosimetry. Part 1: Determination of Absorbed Dose in a Patient Treated by External Beams of Fast Neutrons, ICRU Report 45, Bethesda, Maryland, 1989.
- 48 International Commission on Radiation Measurements and Units (ICRU), Prescribing, Recording and Reporting Photon Beam Therapy, ICRU Report 50, Bethesda, Maryland, 1993.
- 49 International Commission on Radiation Measurements and Units (ICRU), ICRU News 2/98, Bethesda, Maryland, 1993.
- 50 International Electrotechnical Commission (IEC), Medical electrical equipment-Medical electron accelerators- functional performance characteristics, IEC Standard 976, and Medical electron accelerators in the range 1 MeV to 50 MeV-Guidelines for functional performance characteristics, IEC technical report 977, 1989.

- 51 International Electrotechnical Commission (IEC), Medical electrical equipment-Dosimeters with ionization chambers as used in radiotherapy, IEC Standard 60731, 1997.
- The IPEMB code of practice for electron dosimetry for radiotherapy beams of initial energy from 2 to 50 MeV based on air kerma calibration, Prepared by Working Party of Institution of Physics and engineering in Medicine and Biology, UK: Thwaites DI, Burns DT, Klevenhagen SC, Nahum AE, Pitchford WG. Phys. Med. Biol. 1996; 41: 2557–2603.
- International Organization for Standardization (ISO), International vocabulary of basic and general terms in metrology, Joint report of the International Organization for Standardization (ISO), the Interternational Electrotechnical Commission (IEC), the International Organization of Legal Metrology (OIML) and the International Bureau of Weights and Measures (BIPM), ISO publications, 1984.
- International Organization for Standardization (ISO), Guide to the expression of uncertainty in measurement, Joint report of the International Organization for Standardization (ISO), the Interternational Electrotechnical Commission (IEC), the International Organization of Legal Metrology (OIML) and the International Bureau of Weights and Measures (BIPM), ISO Guide, 1992.
- 55 International Organization for Standardization (ISO), Quality management and quality assurance: Vocabulary, ISO 8402, 1994.
- Jansen J.M., Raaijmakers C.P.J., Mijnheer B.J. and Zoetelief J., Relative neutron sensitivity of tissue-equivalent ionization chambers in an epithermal neutron beam for boron neutron capture therapy, Radiat. Prot. Dosim. 1997; 70: 27–32.
- 57 Johns HE, Cunningham JR. The Physics of Radiology, Pages 217-269, Fourth Edition, Charles C. Thomas Publisher, Springfield, Illinois 62717, USA, 1983.
- Järvinen H. Implementation of the quality assurance programmes for radiotherapy at the national level, Proceedings of seminar on Quality Assurance in Radiotherapy, IAEA-TECDOC-989, 1995; 205–213.

- 59 Karzmark CJ, Morton RJ. A primer on theory and operation of linear accelerators, Bureau of Radiological Health, USA, 1989.
- 60 Karlsson M, Nyström H, Svensson H. Photon beam characteristics of the MM50 racetrack microtron and a new approach for beam quality determination, Med. Phys. 1993; 20: 143–149.
- 61 Klassen N, van der Zwan L. GafChromic MD-55: Investigated as a precision dosimeter, Med. Phys. 1997; 24: 1924–1934.
- 62 Klevenhagen SC. An algorithm to include the bremsstrahlung component in the determination of the absorbed dose in electron beams, Proceedings of seminar on Radiation Dose in Radiotherapy from Prescription to Delivery, IAEA-TECDOC-896, 1994; 159–164.
- Knöös T, Ceberg C, Weber, Nilson P. The dosimetric verification of a pencil beam based treatment planning system, Phys. Med. Biol. 1994; 39: 1609–1628.
- 64 Knöös T., Ahnesjö A., Nilsson P. and Weber L., Limitations of a Pencil Beam Approach to Photon Dose Calculations in Lung Tissue, Phys. Med. Biol. 40, 1411-1420, 1995.
- 65 Kolitsi Z, Dahl O, Van Loon R et. al. Quality assurance in conformal radiotherapy: DYNARAD consensus report on practice guidelines, Radiother. Oncol. 1997; 45: 217–223.
- 66 Kota C, Maugham RL. Microdosimetric analysis of absorbed dose in boron neutron capture therapy, Radiat. Prot. Dosim. 1997; 70: 555–558.
- 67 LaRiviere PD. The quality of high-energy X-ray beam, Br. J. Radiol. 1989; 62: 473–481.
- 68 Li XA, Rogers DWO. Reducing Electron contamination for Photon-Beam-Quality Specification, Med. Phys. 1994; 21: 791–798.
- 69 Low DA., Harms WB, Mutic S, Purdy JA. A technique for the quantitative evaluation of dose distributions, Med. Phys. 1998; 25: 656–661.

- 70 Mackie TR, Reckwerdt P, McNutt T, Gehring M. Photon beam dose Computations, Teletherapy: present and future. Proceedings of AAPM summer school, Advanced Medical Publishing, 1996.
- 71 Mastersson MA, Barest G, Chui C-S et al., Interinstitutional experience in verification of external photon dose calculation, Int. J. Radiation Oncology Biol. Phys. 1991; 21: 37–58.
- 72 Mattson LO, Johansson K-A, Svensson H. Calibration and use of parallel-plate ionization chambers for determination of absorbed dose in electron beams, Acta Radiol. Oncol. 1981; 20: 385-99.
- McDonald JC, Posny F, Gerdung-List S, Chartier JL, Kurkdjian J. Dosimetric measurements in simulated practical neutron fields using several dosemeter systems, Radiat. Prot. Dosim. 1995; 62: 197–202.
- Mijnheer BJ, Battermann JJ, Wambersie A.. What degree of accuracy is required and can be achieved in photon and neutron therapy?, Radiother. Oncol. 1987; 8: 237–252.
- 75 Millwater CJ, MacLeod AS, Thwaites DI. In vivo semiconductor dosimetry as part of routine quality assurance, Br. J. Radiol. 1998; 71: 661–668.
- Mobit PN, Nahum AE, Mayles P. A Monte Carlo study of the quality dependence factors of common TLD materials in photon and electron beams, Phys. Med. Biol. 1998; 43,:2015–2032.
- 77 Mohan R, Chui C, Lidofsky L. Energy and angular distributions of photons from medical accelerators, Med. Phys 1985; 12: 592–597.
- Munro P. On line portal imaging, 40th annual meeting of American Society for Therapeutic Radiology and Oncology, Phoenix, USA, 1998.
- Nordic Association of Clinical Physics (NACP), Procedures in radiation therapy dosimetry with 5 to 50 MeV electrons and roentgen and gamma rays with maximum photon energies between 1 MeV and 50 MeV, Acta Radiol. Ther. Phys. Biol. 1971; 11: 603–624.

- 80 Nordic Accociation of Clinical Physics (NACP), Procedures in external radiation therapy dosimetry with electron and photon beams with maximum energies between 1 and 50 MeV, Acta Radiol. Oncol. 1980; 19: 55–80.
- Nordic Accociation of Clinical Physics (NACP), Electron beams with mean energies at the phantom surface below 15 MeV. Supplement to the recommendations by the NACP 1980, Acta Radiol. Oncol. 1980; 20: 401–415.
- 82 Nahum A., Conformal therapy needs Monte-Carlo computation, ESTRO workshop on Challenges in Conformal Radiotherapy, Nice, France, Sept. 12-13, 1997.
- Nigg DW. Methods for radiation dose distribution analysis and treatment planning in boron neutron capture therapy, Int. J. Radiation Oncology Biol. Phys. 1994; 28: 1121–1134.
- Nilsson B, Montelius A, Andreo P. Wall effects in plane-parallel ionization chambers, Phys. Med. Biol. 1996; 41: 609–623.
- Nisbet A. and Thwaites D.I., Polarity and ion recombination correction factors for ionization chambers employed in electron beam dosimetry, Phys. Med. Biol. 43, 435-443, 1998.
- 86 Nisbet A, Weatherburn H, Fenwick JD, McVey G. Spectral reconstruction of clinical megavoltage photon beams and implications of spectral determination on such beams, Phys. Med. Biol. 1998; 43: 1507–1521.
- Nisbet A, Thwaites DI, Sheridan ME. A dosimetric intercomparison of kilovoltage X-rays, megavoltage photons and electrons in the Rebublic of Ireland, Radiother. Oncol., 1998; 48: 95–101.
- Nizin P.S. and Bellezza D.M., The elements of tissue-air ratio and systematic error, Med. Phys. 23, 1191-1197, 1996.
- 89 Nystrom H, Karlsson M. Photon beam quality specification by narrowbeam transmission measurements, Phys. Med. Biol. 1994; 39: 1231– 1245.

- 90 Olsson LE, Fransson A, Ericsson A, and Mattson S. MR imaging of absorbed dose distributions for radiotherapy using ferrous sulfate gels, Phys. Med. Biol. 1990; 35: 1623–1631.
- 91 Raaijmakers CPJ, Konijnenberg MV, Verhagen HW, Mijnheer BJ. Determination of dose components in phantom irradiated with epithermal neutron beam for boron neutron capture, Med. Phys. 1995; 22: 321–329.
- 92 Raaijmakers CPJ, Watkins PRD, Nottelman EI, Verhagen HW, Jensen JTM, Zoetelief J, Mijnheer BJ. The neutron sensitivity of dosimeters applied to boron neutron capture therapy, Med. Phys. 1996; 23: 1581–1589.
- 93 Raaijmakers CPJ. Dosimetry and Treatment Planning for Boron Neutron Capture Therapy, Thesis, Vrije Universiteit te Amsterdam, 1997.
- 94 Raaijmakers CPJ, Bruinvis IAD, Nottelman EL, Mijnheer BJ. A fast and accurate treatment planning method for boron neutron capture therapy, Radiother. Oncol. 1998; 46: 321–332.
- 95 Rassow J, Stecher-Rasmussen F, Ravensberg K et al. Quality assurance for clinical dosimetry of the European trial on BNCT in Petten, Abstracts of Eighth Int. Symp. on Neutron Capture Therapy for Cancer, 13-18 Sept., LaJolla, USA, 1998.
- 96 Reich H. Choice of the measuring quantity for therapy-level dosemeters, Phys. Med. Biol. 1979; 24: 896.
- 97 Rogers DWO. The advantages of absorbed-dose calibration factors. Med. Phys. 1992; 19: 1227–1239.
- 98 Rogers DWO. New approach to reference electron beam dosimetry, Med. Phys. 1998; 25: 310–320.
- 99 Rogers DWO. Dosimetry based on absorbed-dose calibration factors, Abstracts of the annual ESTRO meeting. Edinburgh, Scotland. Radiother. Oncol. Suppl. 1, 1998; 48: 24.

- 100 Rogus R.D, Harling OK, Yanch JC. Mixed field dosimetry of epithermal neutron beams for boron neutron capture therapy at the MIT-II research reactor, Med. Phys. 1994; 21: 1611–1625.
- 101 Rosenmark PJ, Leu MY, Cook RJ, Clanton DE. Criteria for evaluation of tratment planning system, Med. Dosim. 1996; 21: 15–18.
- 102 Samuelsson A, Hyödynmaa S, Johansson K-A. Dose accuracy check of the 3D electron algorithm in treatment planning system, Phys. Med. Biol. 1998; 43: 1529–1544.
- 103 Sauerwein W, Hideghety K, de Vries M et al. The necessity and possibilities for standardization in medical application of BNCT, Abstracts of Eighth Int. Symp. on Neutron Capture Therapy for Cancer, 13-18 Sept., LaJolla, USA, 1998.
- 104 Seppälä T, Vähätalo J, Auterinen I et al. Modelling of brain tissue substitutes for phantom materials in neutron capture therapy (NCT) dosimetry, Accepted in Radiat. Phys. Chem., 1999.
- 105 Shiu AS, Tung S, Hogstrom K. Verification data for electron beam dose algorithms, Med. Phys. 1992; 19: 623–636.
- 106 Sipilä P. Quality assurance of treatment planning systems, Proceedings of seminar on Radiation Dose from Prescription to Delivery, IAEA-DOC-734, 1994; 341–344.
- 107 Sjögren R, Karlsson M. Electron contamination in clinical high energy photon beams, Med. Phys. 1996; 23: 1873–1881.
- 108 Sorcini BB, Hyödynmaa S, Brahme A. The role of phantom and treatment head generated bremsstrahlung in high-energy electron beam dosimetry, Phys. Med. Biol. 1996; 41: 2657–2677.
- 109 Sorcini BB, Hyödynmaa S, Brahme A. Quantification of mean energy and photon contamination for accurate dosimetry of high-energy electron beams, Phys. Med. Biol. 1997; 42: 1849–1873.
- 110 Stackall G. 2D versus 3D radiotherapy treatment planning, Teletherapy: present and future. Proceedings of AAPM summer school, Advanced Medical Publishing, 1996.

- 111 Stecher-Rasmussen F, Auterinen I, Beddoe A et al., A code of practice for the dosimetry of BNCT in Europe, Advances in Neutron Capture Therapy, Vol I, Medicine and Physics, 237-240, Proceedings of the Seventh Int. Symp. on Neutron Capture Therapy for Cancer, Zurich, Switzerland, 4-7 Sept., 1996. Elsevier Science B.V., Amsterdam, Netherlands, 1997.
- 112 Tattam DA, Allen DA, Beynon TD, Constantine G. In-phantom neutron fluence measurements in the orthogonal Birmigham boron neutron capture therapy beam, Med. Phys. 1998; 25: 1964–1966.
- 113 Thwaites DI, Williams JR, Aird EG, Klevenhagen SC, Williams PC. A dosimetric intercomparison of megavoltage photon beams in UK radiotherapy centres, Phys. Med. Biol. 1992; 37: 445–461.
- 114 Thwaites DI. External quality audit programmes for radiotherapy dosimetry and equipment, Proceedings of seminar on Quality Assurance in Radiotherapy, IAEA-TECDOC-989, 1995; 39–55.
- 115 Toivonen M, Chernov V, Jungner H, Aschan C, Toivonen A. The abilities of LiF thermoluminescent detectors for dosimetry at boron neutron capture therapy beams, Radiat. Measurements 1998; 39: 374–377.
- 116 United Nations Scientific Committee on the Effects of Atomic Radiation (UNSCEAR), Sources and effects of ionizing radiation, Report 1993, United Nations Publications, 1993.
- 117 Wambersie A, Van Dam J, Hanks G, Mijnheer BJ, Battermann JJ. What accuracy is needed in dosimetry? Proceedings of seminar on Radiation Dose in Radiotherpay from Prescription to Delivery, IAEA-TEADOC-734, 1991; 11–35.
- 118 Van Bree NAM, Van Battum LJ, Huizenga H, Mijnheer BJ. Three-dimensional dose distributions of tangential breast treatment: a national dosimetry intercomparison, Radiother. Oncol. 1991; 22: 252–260.

- 119 Van Dam J, Leunens G, Dutreix A. Techniques used for in vivo dosimetry, Proceedings of seminar on Radiation Dose in Radiotherapy from Prescription to Delivery, IAEA-TECDOC-734, 1994; 269–281.
- 120 Van Dyk J, Barnett RB, Cygler JE, Shragge PC, Commissioning and quality assurance of treatment planning computers, Med. Phys. 1993; 26: 261–273.
- 121 Verbakel W, Stecher-Rassmussen F. A γ-ray telescope for on-line reconstruction of low boron concentrations in a human head during BNCT, Advances in Neutron Capture Therapy, Vol I, Medicine and Physics, 122-127, Proceedings of the Seventh Int. Symp. on Neutron Capture Therapy for Cancer, Zurich, Switzerland, 4-7 Sept., 1996. Elsevier Science B.V., Amsterdam, Netherlands, 1997.
- 122 Woo MK, Scora DJ, Wong E. The regional Monte Carlo method: A dose calculation method based on accuracy requirement, Med. Phys. 1998; 25.
- Wuu CS, Amols HI, Kliauga P, Reinstein LE, Saraf S. Microdosimetry for boron neutron capture therapy, Radiat. Research 1992; 130: 355–359.
- 124 Youssian D, Horowitz YS. Estimation of gamma dose in neutron dosimetry using peak 4 to peak 5 ratios in Li:Mg,Ti (TLD-100), Radiat. Prot. Dosim. 1998: 77: 151–158.
- 125 Zamenhof R, Redmond E, Solares G et al. Monte Carlo-based treatment planning for boron neutron capture therapy using custom designed models automatically generated from CT data, Int. J. Radiation Oncology Biol. Phys. 1996; 35: 383–397.